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     In Reply Refer to: 211D

All VA Regional Offices and Centers


     Fast Letter 09-10

SUBJ:  Final Rule: Schedule for Rating Disabilities; Eye

Purpose

A final rulemaking amending 38 CFR 4.75 through 4.84a was published in the Federal Register on November 10, 2008 at 73 FR 66543.  This rulemaking revises the portions of the rating schedule that addresses disabilities of the eye.  

The purpose is to update this portion of the rating schedule to ensure that it uses current medical terminology and unambiguous criteria, and that it reflects medical advances that have occurred since the last review.  Numerous editorial changes were made.  More detailed explanations for substantive changes are included in the “Supplementary Information” section of both the final rulemaking, which is enclosed, and the notice of proposed rulemaking, which was published in the Federal Register on May 11, 1999 (64 FR 25246-25258).  

Effective Date

The effective date of the new criteria is December 10, 2008.  The new criteria will apply to all applications for benefits that are received by VA on or after December 10, 2008.  Any award under the new criteria will not be effective prior to December 10, 2008.  

Only claims received on or after December 10, 2008, will be evaluated under the new criteria.  If a claim is pending on December 10, 2008, the claim will be assessed under the old criteria, and examination and a rating under the old criteria will be provided.  

Changes

Please see the attached enclosure for specific information on changes in the new regulations.  
Further Guidance

A Revised Eye Examination Worksheet was issued on January 5, 2009 (see Fast Letter 09-01, Revised Eye Examination Worksheet).  A Training Letter will be issued shortly.  

Questions

Enclosed is a copy of the Federal Register publication containing the text of the final rulemaking.  Questions concerning the new regulations or this letter should be emailed to VAVBAWAS/CO/21FL.







/S/
Bradley G. Mayes

Director

Compensation and Pension Service

Enclosures

